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From: Phillip Meintzer
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Cc: ec.ministre-minister.ec@canada.ca
Subject: AWA Comments - Oil and Gas Emissions Cap
Date: August 4, 2022 7:41:00 AM
Attachments: 20220804_lt_awa_eccc_goc_og_sector_emissions_cap_engagement.pdf


Dear Minister Guilbeault and ECCC,
 
My name is Phillip Meintzer and I work as a Conservation Specialist with Alberta Wilderness
Association (AWA).
 
Attached to this email is a letter that details AWA’s comments on the ECCC Discussion Document:
Options to Cap and Cut Oil and Gas Sector Greenhouse Gas Emissions to Achieve 2030 Goals and Net-
Zero by 2050.
 
We hope to see our feedback considered in the development of the final emissions cap regulations,
and we look forward to your response.
 
Thank you,
Phillip
 
Phillip Meintzer,
MSc Marine Biology, BSc Zoology,
Conservation Specialist
 
Alberta Wilderness Association
 "Defending Wild Alberta through Awareness and Action"
 
We live and work across the traditional lands of the First Nations and Metis peoples of Alberta, including Treaties 4,
6, 7, 8 and 10. We express gratitude and respect for these lands and commit to advancing reconciliation with
Indigenous peoples to ensure justice, equality, and sustainability for all people and the natural world we rely on.
 
455-12 St NW Calgary, AB T2N 1Y9
403.283.2025    www.AlbertaWilderness.ca
******************************************************************
CONFIDENTIALITY: This email (including any attachments) may contain confidential, proprietary, and privileged information, and unauthorized
disclosure or use is prohibited.  If you received this email in error, please notify the sender and delete this email from your system.  Thank you.
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August 4, 2022 
 
Honourable Steven Guilbeault 
Minister of Environment and Climate Change 
Government of Canada 
ec.ministre-minister.ec@canada.ca 



 
AWA Comments on the ECCC Discussion Document: Options to Cap and Cut Oil and Gas Sector 



Greenhouse Gas Emissions to Achieve 2030 Goals and Net-Zero by 2050 
 
Dear Minister Guilbeault,  



Alberta Wilderness Association (AWA) appreciates the opportunity to provide feedback on the 
Discussion Document titled Options to Cap and Cut Oil and Gas Sector Greenhouse Gas Emissions to 
Achieve 2030 Goals and Net-Zero by 2050 (hereafter referred to as the Discussion Document) released 
by Environment and Climate Change Canada (ECCC) in July 2022. AWA is an Alberta-based conservation 
group with more than 7,500 members and supporters across Alberta, Canada, and around the world. 
AWA seeks the completion of a protected areas network and good stewardship of Alberta’s public lands, 
waters, and biodiversity to ensure future generations enjoy the abundant benefits they provide. 



We submit this letter to provide our input and recommendations as part of the public engagement 
period ending September 30, 2022. Our comments, concerns, and recommendations regarding the 
discussion document and the two proposed regulatory compliance options are included below.  



Firstly, we would like to note that although AWA are not experts on the technical aspects of emissions 
cap schemes and/or regulations, we support the Government of Canada’s intent to implement an 
emissions cap for the oil and gas sector. The development of the emissions cap needs to be science 
based using the most up-to-date evidence available to ensure our emissions trajectory is in line with 
other efforts globally and to ensure that Canada is taking responsibility for its greater emissions 
contribution relative to most other countries. We hope to see this emissions cap implemented as soon 
as possible, regardless of the specific mechanism (i.e., option 1 or 2), to ensure that the timely phase 
down (and eventual phase out) of Canada’s greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions will meet our 2030 and 
2050 targets.  



We understand that this consultation period is specific to the implementation of a cap for direct 
emissions from upstream oil and gas production, which are responsible for 84% of the total oil and gas 
sector emissions (based on 2020 data from the Discussion Document). We support an emissions cap on 
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upstream emissions; however, AWA would like to see an emissions cap implemented for all three 
segments of the oil and gas sector, including both midstream and downstream segments. The Discussion 
Document mentions that the government is seeking feedback on whether to include petroleum 
refineries and natural gas transmission pipelines under this emissions cap, and we would like to see 
them included. Given the need to rapidly decarbonize all industries – and all human activities – in the 
face of climate change, we believe all sectors of our economy will eventually require some form of 
emissions cap, and these segments of the oil and gas industry should be included.  



AWA would like to bring to your attention an example of inconsistent approaches and/or messaging 
being used by the Government of Canada and ECCC as it relates to the use of market mechanisms to 
curtail GHG emissions across various processes. In this consultation process, ECCC has outlined that they 
intend to take a market-based approach to capping GHG emissions, which would seem to indicate that 
ECCC believes this is an effective solution for meeting our climate targets. However, in March 2022, 
ECCC released another discussion document titled A Clean Electricity Standard in support of a net-zero 
electricity sector, which stated that “carbon pricing alone is not sufficient to ensure that the electricity 
sector achieves net-zero emissions by 2035, or likely even by 2050.” We recognize that the emissions 
cap being proposed by ECCC is to be paired with the carbon pricing that has been in place since 2019, 
but we are confused how ECCC can believe that carbon pricing is a powerful enough tool to get Canada’s 
largest emitters (the oil and gas sector) to net-zero, but it isn’t good enough for Canada’s electricity 
sector? It seems like ECCC has an incoherent stance on the ability of market tools to achieve our climate 
goals, and that is an issue that needs to be addressed as we seek to decarbonize Canada’s economy. 



The Discussion Document includes mention of options which would allow for flexibility with compliance 
to ensure that the oil and gas sector is able to reduce their emissions while allowing time for investment 
and the deployment of decarbonization solutions. It was mentioned that consideration would be given 
to whether the emissions cap would allow for the use of carbon offsets to achieve a portion of the 
required reductions. AWA does not support this flexibility provision with regards to the emissions cap, 
and we do not support the option of purchasing carbon offsets to achieve reductions. The oil and gas 
sector has had plenty of time to make appropriate investments into the development and 
implementation of solutions for decarbonization. Flexibility should be minimal and adherence to the 
trajectory of the emissions cap should be mandatory for continued operations.  



The oil and gas industry are currently witnessing record profits in the wake of Russia’s invasion of 
Ukraine, and they have the wealth, personnel, and resources to adapt more quickly than many other 
sectors. For example, the Financial Times reported on July 28, that Cenovus recorded $2.4 billion in 
profits during the second quarter of 2022 alone, and they expect to spend $3.7 billion on capital 
expenditures this year. We believe that all profits from oil and gas production should be directed 
towards accelerating this sector’s transition away from fossil energy and that there should be a ban on 
new exploration and extraction. The option of purchasing carbon offsets allows wealthy corporations to 
purchase their way out of making any meaningful changes to their operations – resulting in further 
delays to achieving meaningful GHG reductions. 
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Finally, we would like to note that this Discussion Document focuses solely on capping emissions from 
the oil and gas sector, rather than addressing the root problem of oil and gas production. Limiting 
production and/or banning new exploration and extraction would make a significant positive impact in 
our efforts to reduce Canada’s GHG emissions. To meet our climate targets, recent findings show we 
must be significantly more aggressive with our phase out of the fossil fuel industry than we have been to 
date. A February 2021 article by Dan Welsby et al., published in Nature, found that the majority of all 
currently-known fossil fuel reserves must remain in the ground to allow for a 50 percent chance of 
limiting warming below 1.5°. A May 2021 report by the International Energy Agency stated that all new 
fossil fuel development projects must be halted to meet net zero emissions by 2050, and we will likely 
need to close half of all existing fossil fuel production facilities prematurely according to research by 
Kelly Trout et al., published in May 2022.  



Although we are in support of the implementation of an emissions cap, the pursuit of an emissions cap 
(albeit paired with carbon pricing) will be insufficient at meeting climate goals if we don’t stop the 
mining, processing, and combustion of fossil fuels as soon as possible. Canada is one of the largest 
polluters of GHG emissions in the world (both per capita and total emissions), and we have a greater 
responsibility on the global stage to do our part in reducing emissions to prevent climate disaster for 
those most vulnerable to its impacts. 



Sincerely, 
ALBERTA WILDERNESS ASSOCIATION 



 
Phillip Meintzer 
Conservation Specialist 
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